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Agenda Response Memo– October 15, 2018 

 

  
 

______________________________________________________________________ 
 
TO:  Mayor and Council 
 
FROM: Howard S. Lazarus, City Administrator 
     
CC: Tom Crawford, CFO 

Derek Delacourt, Community Services Area Administrator 
Craig Hupy, Public Services Area Administrator 

 Nick Hutchinson, City Engineer 
 Matt Kulhanek, Fleet and Facilities Manager 
 Colin Smith, Parks and Recreation Manager 
 Brian Steglitz, Water Treatment Plant Manager 
 Missy Stults, Sustainability and Innovations Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Council Agenda Responses  
 
DATE: October 15, 2018 
 
CA-2 – Resolution to Accept an Easement for Storm Sewers at 2285 Chaucer Court 
from Justin L. Bennett and Jennifer A. Bennett ($26,500.00) (8 Votes Required) 
 
Question:   Regarding CA-2, can you please explain how the amount being paid for the 
easement ($26,500) is determined? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The amount is determined by the appraisal. 
 
 
CA-5 – Resolution to Approve the Fuller Park Parking Lot Land Lease with the 
University of Michigan (8 Votes Required) 
 
Question:   Regarding CA-5, I recognize the lease amount is being increased by 3%, but 
are there any other substantive or operational changes to the agreement? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: There are no other substantive changes to the agreement. Language in the 
agreement has been updated by the City Attorney’s Office to reflect the length of the 
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agreement is for one-year. The expiring lease contains a provision that required 12-
months’ notice if the City wanted to terminate the lease but it also provided that the lease 
would only last 12 months, so it was unclear what effect that 12-month requirement had. 
To avoid confusion, the “early termination” provision was removed and now the lease 
simply lasts for 12 months. Language regarding termination of the lease by default or 
mutual agreement remains the same.   
 
Question:   Also on CA-5, when this came up a year ago I asked if there had been any 
significant renovations or re-surfacing of Lot A and whether the UM had contributed. The 
response was there had been no significant improvements in the 25 years since the Lot 
A lease began.  What is the condition of the lot and typically how often are parking lots 
re-surfaced? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The lot is in average shape. There are no imminent plans to perform capital 
repairs or replacement. Typically lots are replaced every 20 – 25 years but each site is 
unique. Lot A is in average shape. Should capital renovation need to occur in the future 
cost sharing would be discussed with the University of Michigan.  
 
Question:   Q1. Is proposed Lot A (paved) rent of $14.34/month per space for 12 months 
fair market rent? (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response: The following information is provided in response Questions 1, 2, and 3:  
 
The current lease model began comparative analyses of parking rates was performed in 
2009. Since 2009 rental rate increases have been based off of an annual percentage 
increase, generally 3%. In ten years the rates have increased from $69,522 to $91,502. 
 
Staff have compared the current rental rates to the amount the University charges its 
users for a yellow permit, which is the designated level of the Fuller parking lots. An 
annual yellow parking permit costs $165. That amount multiplied by the amount of parking 
spaces available (485) results in $80,025. Understanding that the University does not 
have exclusive 24 hour access to these parking spots, but rather rent them for 31% of the 
total rentable time (or 62% if the lots are viewed as a 12-hour commodity), an annual 
payment in excess of $90,000 appears defensible and reasonable. A 2014 memo is 
attached for reference. 
 
Question:   2. Is proposed Lot B (paved) rent of $32.88/month per space for 6 months 
fair market rent? (Councilmember Bannister) 

Response: Please see above. 

Question:  3. Is proposed average rent $16.78/month per space based upon current 
conditions? (Councilmember Bannister) 

Response: Please see above. 
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Question:   4. Did City of Ann Arbor obtain an independent appraisal to determine the 
market rent? (Councilmember Bannister) 

Response: No. 

Question:   5. What is the fair market rent for Lot A (12 month rental), Lots B & C (Excl. 
April-Sept)? (Lot C is dirt) (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response: The City did not obtain an independent appraisal so cannot respond to what 
“fair market rent” is.  
 
Question:   6. Does Council need more support for the fair market rent? Please respond 
to attached report from John Rasmussen with FRG.  (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response: The report from FRG is a single opinion that does not consider the overall 
use of the lot and reciprocal arrangements with the University.  However, if Council 
determines more support is necessary to make a decision, staff recommends that the 
proposed agreement be approved with direction that an outside evaluation be prepared 
prior to the annual renewal in 2019.  Staff can then solicit an outside entity using a process 
compliant with the City’s procurement rules.  
 
CA-10 -  Resolution to Approve the Purchase of the ONSSI Maintenance and 
Support from Washtenaw County through the Interagency Agreement for 
Collaborative Technology and Services “Schedule 25 Video Surveillance System 
(ONSSI System) Licensing” and Appropriate the Necessary Funds ($35,856.82) (8 
Votes Required) 
 
 
Question:   Where are the cameras currently installed? Are there plans to install cameras 
in new locations? (Councilmember Grand) 
 
Response: This resolution is only for the maintenance and licensing of the software that 
control existing cameras. No new cameras are planned as part of this resolution.  The 
city has over 200 cameras currently installed at numerous city locations. 
 
Question:   The resolution says: “with remaining amount to be appropriated from the 
Information Technology Fund Balance”. How much is in the IT Fund Balance and is this 
account separate from the General Fund  or General Fund Reserve Fund? 
(Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response:  As of 6/30/18 the unaudited IT Fund Balance is $4.3 million.  This is 
comprised of $0.6 million invested in fixed assets, $2.3 million reserved primarily for 
replacement of existing technology, and $1.4 million as an operating reserve (20% of 
budgeted expenditures).  IT is in its own fund and is not in the General Fund. 
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Question:   Please briefly describe where the City’s video surveillance system is 
deployed. (Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response: The City has more than 200 cameras deployed to numerous city locations for 
the purpose of security. Locations with larger deployments include: City Hall-Larcom, 
Justice Center, Courts, Housing Commission locations, Water Treatment Plant, Waste 
Water Treatment Plant, Wheeler, Fire Stations, Police, and Parks.    
 
CA-12 – Resolution to Approve Amendment No. 3 to the Professional Services 
Agreement with URS Corporation Great Lakes Inc., for the Ann Arbor Station 
Environmental Review ($99,022.00) 
 
Question:   I have a few questions on CA-12 and a request -- could you please include 
staff’s October 3rd responses to my September 12th train station questions in the published 
response this afternoon – thanks.  (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response:  Staff’s October 3, 2018 responses to your September 12th Ann Arbor Station 
- related questions are below: 
 
Q1.  In addition to that information, please provide the following detail of total actual costs 
to date (both paid and incurred/committed) for the Ann Arbor Station (Major Grant OOMG-
073-0263): 
 
Response: 
 
ANN ARBOR STATION PROJECT (00MG-073-0263) 
 

Estimates for staff hours are through 12/31/18 and presume the FRA does not 
require major change to the PE work submitted. 
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The grant provided for an 80/20 federal/local match; however, in order to meet the grant 
expenditure deadline, the FRA instituted a tapered match, which meant that FRA 
reimbursed City expenditures at 100% federal funds for a period of time, with the 
understanding that the reimbursement would cease at the deadline and that only local 
funds would be expended going forward.  In order to meet all grant requirements, the City 
is required to make at least a 20% match of the federal funds reimbursed ($1,461,953.74); 
as well as complete both the E/A and P/E.  This is likely to result in a local match that 
approaches 60% of the Federal Funds received. 
 
Q2.  By my calculations, the local dollar budget for the EA/PE studies (OOMG-073-0263) 
is $770,800 including the original $550,000 in October 2012, and additional $151,600 in 
January 2017, and the $69,200 funded from Administrator’s Contingency in April 2018. 
Can you please confirm if that is correct, and if not, please provide the detail on the 
difference? 
 
Response:  The current local dollar budget for the EA/PE studies in the Ann Arbor Station 
project budget (00MG-073-0263) is $814,109.00 as itemized below: 

 
An additional Budget Allocation of $110,000.00 is on Council’s Agenda for consideration 
on October 15, 2018 bringing the local dollar budget to $924,109.00 
 
Q3.  In terms of the total local dollars actually spent on train studies, there were costs 
incurred prior to 2012 under the Fuller Intermodal Transportation Station (FITS) project 
budget. The Agenda Response memo of January 17, 2017 indicated that $639,990 in 
local dollars was expended under FITS including $173,303 of staff time. Can you please 
confirm that amount was accurate and that the costs under the new project budget 
(OOMG-073-0263) are additive to that $639,990? 
 
Response:  Correct, the amount of local dollars spent on the Fuller Intermodal 
Transportation Station (FITS) project budget (9851) was $639,990 and are additive. 
 
Q4.  Previously, it was indicated that the five-year federal grant funding expired in 2017 
and that all the costs incurred after that would need to be paid with local funds. Can you 
please confirm if/when federal reimbursement ceased? Also, have we have requested a 
continuation of federal reimbursement and if so, what is the status of that request? 
 
Response:  The funding for the federal share of the agreement were ARRA funds, sunset 
by Federal Law last year.   The overarching agreement, with no Federal funds, was 
recently extended through the end of Federal fiscal year 2019.   Working through MDOT 
we have received a “No Cost” time extension to continue our efforts under the agreement 
until Sept 2019.  This additional time allows the City to address the FRA’s comments on 
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the EA work products.  As there is no Federal funding available, we have not requested 
a continuation of federal funding as ARRA funds, which paid for this work, expired at the 
end of federal fiscal year 17.  The additional time allows the City to complete the work 
products defined in the Agreement. 
 
Q5.  In terms of consultant costs, on June 5, 2017, Council approved amendment No. 2 
with URS Corporation Great Lakes which brought the URS total to $1,088,700. The 
contract amount approved January 17, 2017 for Neumann Smith was $2,135,311. What 
are the actual payments to date under both of these contracts as well as the outstanding 
commitments as of now for work done, but not yet paid? Also, has Neumann Smith done 
any EA-related work, and if so how much and was that included in the scope of work of 
their contract? 
 
Response:  URS/AECOM payments to-date are $971,459.86. No outstanding 
commitments for work already completed currently exist; however, we are seeking 
amendment No. 3 to the existing agreement for an additional $99,022.00 bringing the 
URS/AECOM contract total to $1,187,722. 
  
Neumann-Smith payments to-date:   $706,333.39 (this is for work performed through the 
end of August 2018).   Neumann-Smith continues to work on the preliminary engineering 
portion of the project to complete the required work products and submit them to FRA by 
the end of September 2018.  Once the work products are received by FRA, we expect 
them to review and request revisions to the work products as is their custom.  Once we 
receive their comments, we will decide how best to address them and, most probably, 
ask Neumann-Smith to revise the work products as needed.  At this writing, we are 
assuming to expend the balance, $258,478, of the revised Neumann-Smith contract. 

 
Neumann-Smith did not perform any work for the EA for the Ann Arbor Station Project. 

Q6. What is your current forecast for the total costs to complete EA and PE and how 
much of that will ultimately be funded by local dollars? 
 
Response:  As indicated in the table in response to Q1: 

 

 
 

Q7.  In the Administrator’s Report of September 4th, the August report to the 
Transportation Commission was attached which included an update on the Ann Arbor 
Station. In that update, it referenced the archeological investigation stating that 
“Preliminary shovel testing has been completed. Mechanical stripping will occur the 
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week of August 13-17, weather permitting.” What is the status of the archeological 
investigation and if it’s complete, were any issues identified? 
 

Response: The archaeological investigation has been completed.  Staff is awaiting the 
final report.  Preliminary reporting indicated a few artifacts were uncovered, but none with 
historic significance.   

Q8. Is the archeological investigation the only remaining open item on the EA? If so, when 
is it anticipated the FRA will grant the final Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI)? If 
not, please elaborate on the remaining open issues and plans to resolve them? 
 

Response:  The archaeological inventory is not the only remaining open item. FRA has 
requested a revision to the EA incorporating public comments and responses to 
comments as a chapter in a revised document.  Additionally, FRA indicated there are 
technical elements in the prior EA that need to be revised prior to the FRA issuing a 
FONSI. 

The projected schedule calls for a revised EA this winter including an additional 
opportunity for public review. Once that public review is completed, the FRA can proceed 
with making a determination or finding.  Along with the FRA determination is their Section 
4(f) de minimis determination. Section 4(f) is related to the use of the parking area in 
Fuller Park. Given the remaining work, the estimated date for a FONSI is summer 2019. 

Q9.  The 2012 Council resolution stipulated that construction of the station would be put 
to a vote at or before the completion of final design. When is it anticipated that PE will be 
completed and the final design phase begin? 
 

Response: The PE is anticipated to be completed this year and the EA by mid-2019.  The 
earliest final design phase is anticipated to begin in calendar year 2020, pending 
availability of funding.   

Q10.  As I recall, the EA and PE studies (and the size of the station and associated 
parking) were based on ridership projections of about 950,000 annual boardings with 
actual ridership today in the 150,000 range. Can you please confirm if that’s correct and 
also please provide updated ridership numbers? 
 
Response:  Yes, the above numbers are generally accurate.   
 
Q1. Based on staff’s October 3rd response to my questions, this request would represent 
the fourth time we’ve increased local dollar spending for EA/PE 

• Original local dollar budget = $550K 
• Increase #1 (FY13 budget) = $43K 
• Increase #2 (January 2017) = $152K 
• Increase #3 = $69K 
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• Increase #4 = $110K 

The original $550K local tax dollar budget for EA/PE has now grown by about 70% to 
$925K.  Given that experience, what degree of confidence do we have that this will be 
the last increase? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Staff and our contractor have received clear direction from FRA regarding the 
remaining steps to complete the EA.  In order to assure complete and full understanding 
moving forward, the AECOM team has assigned a Washington-based staff member, with 
a close working relationship with key FRA staff, to assure the materials drafted are 
acceptable to the FRA.   This provides staff with a high level of confidence. 
 
Question:   Q2. Can you please confirm that this $925K in local dollar spending is in 
addition to the $640K local dollar spending on the Fuller Intermodal (FITS) study with UM 
about 10 years ago and that the total local tax dollar spending on train station studies is 
over $1.5M? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Correct. 
 
Question:   Q3.  Can you also please confirm that the present projection is that local tax 
dollars will be paying for 38% of the EA/PE costs (not the 20% that had been anticipated)? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Correct. 
 
Question:   Q4. The cover memo includes the statement, “Failure to complete these 
activities could result in the FRA determining the City is in default of the grant agreement 
and responsible to return $1.46M of federal funds previously received.”  I have a couple 
of questions regarding this statement:  
 
Q4 (a) This risk has never been mentioned before – why is it being raised 
now? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The information about the Agreement’s default parameters are presented to 
provide complete information to the Council about the item presented for its consideration. 
 
Question:   Q4 (b) Has the FRA ever required a municipality to return federal grant funds 
before, and if so, what were the circumstances? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Staff will contact FRA to ascertain their information in response to this 
question. 
 
Question:   Q4 (c) Given that the City has far exceeded its local dollar match and will be 
paying almost 38% of total costs (almost twice the 20% local dollar match the FRA grant 
required), on what grounds could the FRA demand its money back? (Councilmember 
Lumm) 
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Response: The Grant Agreement requires completion of a list of deliverables.  If 
resources are not authorized to complete the work, the City could be declared in default 
of the agreement. 
 
Question:   Q4 (d) Similarly, it has been the City’s position all along that the FRA has 
been the cause for delays in the program (not the City) and Mr. Lazarus October 14th 
memo to council strongly re-enforces that view. Why wouldn’t that argument, coupled with 
the City’s paying well above the 20% local match required counter any claim by the FRA 
that money should be returned? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Although there may be potential for a future administrative process to contest 
an  FRA determination regarding default, it is staff’s goal to complete both the 
environmental assessment and preliminary engineering documents so that additional 
public comment can be received and the grant/project requirements are met.  These 
objectives will ensure that complete, compliant, and useful documents are produced and 
the City’s standing for future grant opportunities is preserved. 
 
Question:   Q5. This use of non-departmental funding represents the third time in the last 
six months the Administrator has consciously chosen to utilize an unprecedent budget 
scheme to either avoid a council vote at all or to reduce the vote requirement for passage 
from 8 votes to 6 votes.  The three instances are: 

• April 2018 – utilize Administrator’s Contingency to avoid a Council train station 
study funding vote entirely 

• June 2018 – utilize Administrators Contingency to fund a legal services spending 
increase related to the Library Lot sale and reduce the vote requirement from the 
normal 8 votes for supplements to 6 votes 

• Tonight – utilize non-departmental budget to fund additional local train station 
study funding and reduce the vote requirement from the normal 8 votes for 
supplements to 6 votes. 

We frequently get supplemental funding items and up until recently, have always adhered 
to the practice and discipline of requiring a council vote and approval by 8 CM.  Because 
of the unprecedented nature of these recent actions, I’ve asked each time for rational 
behind the appropriateness of the actions.  Each time, the response has been essentially 
that it’s technically within the rules. While that may be accurate, I’ll ask one more time – 
do you believe these three actions are in the spirit of good governance, are consistent 
with the intent and spirit of the City Charter, are consistent with the spirit of the City’s 
budget rules and practices, and are the “right thing to do”?  If so, can you please explain 
why you think these schemes have never been used in the past or used by the current 
Administration on items other than two of the city’s most controversial issues? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The City Administrator’s contingency is included in the budget to address 
unforeseen matters that arise throughout the year.  The application of that contingency to 
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the Ann Arbor Station project and to address unanticipated legal expenses related to the 
Library Lot were permissible uses of the funds.  The use of non-departmental funds for 
the Ann Arbor Station project is also a permissible and proper use of funds.  In all of these 
instances, the intent has been to protect the City’s interest and standing on these efforts 
and to advance Council approved projects.  In all cases, the expenditures have been or 
(in the case of the item on the agenda this evening) will be approved by Council as 
required.     
 
Question:   Please provide Council with a copy of the memo from the FRA that was 
previously redacted to inform us why the process was delayed so long that the City was 
unable to spend all of the available FTA grant. (Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response: There is a not any particular memo or communication from FRA that explains 
the shift in project requirements. Staff has provided the chronology of events in the 
attached summary [attachment: Revised Ann Arbor Station Chronology Summary 
09042018.docx] in an effort to describe the project’s progression)  
 
It is apparent from the sequence that the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) 
significantly expanded the scope of the initial grant application and consistently changed 
the project requirements.  FRA’s further insistence that preliminary engineering be 
performed on all options at the City’s risk even though that was out of scope and that 
several alternatives were deemed to be infeasible further delayed completion, and 
conflicted with the City’s position that it was an imprudent use of taxpayer funding to 
pursue design for multiple options 
 
Our goal remains to complete both the environmental assessment and preliminary 
engineering documents so that additional public comment can be received and the 
grant/project requirements are met.  These objectives will ensure that complete, 
compliant, and useful documents are produced and the City’s standing for future grant 
opportunities is preserved. 
 
CA-13 – Resolution to Approve the Purchase of Ice Control Salt through the 
Michigan Delivering Extended Agreements Locally (MIDEAL) from Compass 
Minerals America, Inc. for Early Fill ($161,475.00) 
 
CA-14- Resolution to Approve the Purchase of Ice Control Salt through the 
Michigan Delivering Extended Agreements Locally (MIDEAL) from Detroit Salt 
Company for Seasonal Backup Supply ($192,320.00) and to Appropriate 
$119,970.00 from the Central Stores Fund Balance (8 Votes Required) 
 
Question:   CA-13/CA-14 we purchase all of our salt from the less expensive vendor? 
(Councilmember Grand) 
 
Response:  Last year’s harsh winter caused a high demand on salt, which resulted in 
higher than normal early fill salt prices.  This is not unusual following a high-demand 
year.  The City participates in the state cooperative purchasing contract (MiDEAL) and as 
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part of that contract; we are required to take a specified quantity from the early fill low 
bidder and a minimum for seasonal backup from the low bidders in each category.     
  
 
CA-16 – Resolution to Approve the Professional Services Agreement with LG 
Design, Inc., for Professional Engineering Services for the Water Treatment Plant 
Interim UV Disinfection System Project ($145,060.00) 
 
Question:  Regarding CA-16, if I’m understanding this correctly, the interim action will 
cost $2.4M, but can’t be used when the “large plant improvement project” (the permanent 
solution) that’s included in the CIP is implemented.  If that’s accurate, $2.4M is an awful 
lot of money to spend on an interim fix and I’m wondering if there is any potential to either 
pull-ahead the major project or design an interim fix that could be used long term? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: It is the intent of this project to select UV equipment that can be relocated 
from the interim location to the future permanent location during the large plant 
improvement project.  It may be possible to relocate other components such as piping 
and electrical equipment.  The MDEQ’s deadline for compliance does not provide enough 
time to construct the permanent solution.  Consequently, relocating the equipment is a 
financially attractive solution which allows the City to meet the compliance deadline and 
reuse the equipment for the permanent solution.   
 
CA – 18 - Resolution to Approve the Purchase of Electric Vehicles from Berger 
Chevrolet (MiDeal - $98,337.00) 
 
Question:   Regarding CA-18, the cover memo indicates that the incremental cost of 
three electric vehicles over gas-powered vehicles ($46K) is paid for by the Sustainability 
and Innovations Office.  That’s appropriate budget/accounting treatment and can you 
please indicate which Fund is used as the funding source (The Sustainability Office has 
expenditure budgets in several funds)? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: The incremental cost of the Electric Vehicles is coming from the $75,000 of 
County Mental Health Millage Funds (0100) “Fairness Rebate” budgeted for the Office of 
Sustainability and Innovations in FY19. 

Question:   “The Fleet Fund has collected $51,828.00 for the replacement of these small 
sedans. The Sustainability and Innovations Office will fund the additional $46,509.00 
towards the initial purchase price to transition these three sedans to electric vehicles.” 
How much fuel do the fleet vehicles that these vehicles replace use in a year each? How 
much did that fuel cost the City? (Councilmember Eaton) 
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Response: 
 

Fleet Vehicles Gallons of Fuel Used Total Cost for FY18 

Vehicle #0512 333 gallons $569.00 

Vehicle #1103 118 gallons $225.00 

Vehicle #3166 133.94 gallons $298.00 

 
 
Question:   Where is this money coming from?  Was it supposed to come from the Green 
Fleets budget?  Why is part of the EV purchase, plus the EV chargers, being asked to 
come from the Office of Sustainability & Innovations budget? (Councilmember Bannister) 

Response: The incremental cost of the Electric Vehicles is coming from the $75,000 of 
County Mental Health Millage Funds (0100) budgeted for the Office of Sustainability and 
Innovations in FY19. 

In the FY19 budget, no resources were allocated for implementing the Green Fleets 
Policy. Since the Office of Sustainability and Innovations was coming to Council for a 
budget amendment, and because these will be our first 3 EVs and charges for the City, 
we decided it made sense for the Office of Sustainability and Innovations to finance these 
first chargers.  
 
CA-20 -  Resolution Authorizing General Obligation Capital Improvement Bonds 
(Downtown Development Project) and Amending the Budget by $15,500,000 (8 
Votes Required) 
 
CA-21 - Resolution to Approve a Financing Contract with the Ann Arbor Downtown 
Development Authority for City of Ann Arbor Capital Improvement Bonds 
(Downtown Development Project) 
 
Question:   Regarding CA-20 and CA-21, the cover memo in CA-21 indicates the bonds 
will be re-paid in full by the DDA.  Can you please confirm the DDA will also be paying for 
all of the associated costs including bond issuance costs, bond counsel fees etc? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Yes.  All professional fees are incorporated into the total bond issuance 
costs, so the City will not incur any net incremental expenditure from this transaction. 
 



13 
Agenda Response Memo– October 15, 2018 

 

Question:   Also on CA-20 and CA-21, can you please provide a schedule of debt 
outstanding over the last 20 years (both general obligation and revenue bonds) and 
including the City’s related/component units? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Outstanding debt is described in the City’s annual CAFR (audit).  Below is a 
link to the most recent report.  The debt schedule starts on page 4-49 (or page 77 of the 
pdf file).   
 
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-
services/accounting/Documents/City%20of%20Ann%20Arbor%20-%20CAFR%20-%206-30-
17.pdf 
 
The City’s website contains the past sixteen years of CAFRs for further historical review 
(https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/financial-
reporting/Pages/default.aspx). 
 
CA-22 - Resolution to Amend the Office of Sustainability and Innovations FY 2019 
Budget and Appropriate Funds for New and the Scaling-Up of Existing Climate 
and Sustainability Programs in the City of Ann Arbor (8 Votes Required) 
 
Question:   Q1.  The FY19 adopted budget message stated that, “This year’s budget 
includes $75K from the County Millage to help develop a performance-based spending 
approach for climate action programs in future years.”  That language, and the related 
discussions at budget time, were clear that FY19 would be a year of planning to develop 
the “performance-based spending approach”.  What has changed to justify making 
significant spending commitments just 4 months into the fiscal year and outside of the 
normal budget process? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: The major changes include: 1) the hiring of a Manager for the Office of 
Sustainability and Innovations who was already familiar with the community, our goals, 
our Council priorities, and staff. This allowed us to expedite the planning process and 
move thoughtfully into the implementation phase. 2) Moreover, recent scientific studies 
demonstrate that climate change is happening more rapidly, with more drastic impacts 
than were previously anticipated. This has placed an urgency on implementing actions 
that demonstrable reduce our greenhouse gas emissions. 3) Finally, new opportunities, 
including the appropriate to invest in our first net zero energy (or nearly net zero energy) 
affordable housing unit. This emerged since the Broadway units were in need of sewer 
repairs and efficiency upgrades. Given that these buildings are going to be “touched” for 
upgrade in the coming months, we have a unique and timely opportunity to update them 
to be as efficient (and economical) as possible.  

Question:   Q2.  A “performance-based spending approach” is certainly a reasonable 
expectation for significant, new investments. The documents provided seem to be more 
a list of potential actions than a “performance-based approach” and they have very little 
cost data which obviously is necessary to evaluate leverage for dollars invested.  Can 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/accounting/Documents/City%20of%20Ann%20Arbor%20-%20CAFR%20-%206-30-17.pdf
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/accounting/Documents/City%20of%20Ann%20Arbor%20-%20CAFR%20-%206-30-17.pdf
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/accounting/Documents/City%20of%20Ann%20Arbor%20-%20CAFR%20-%206-30-17.pdf
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/financial-reporting/Pages/default.aspx
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/financial-reporting/Pages/default.aspx
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you please explain what I’m missing/why you’ve concluded we have a “performance-
based approach” and are ready to begin spending money? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: In preparing our work plan, we calculated greenhouse gas emissions 
potential for the vast majority of the programs identified. For a few programs (i.e., 
education-related programs) calculating a hard greenhouse gas reduction potential can 
be challenging but we did calculate estimates. We did not present all of these details to 
Council in our presentation only because of the sheer volume of this information and the 
fact that we weren’t sure Council wanted to be that “in the weeds”. We plan, however, to 
put together an accessible document that shows our Office’s work plan and the emissions 
reduction potential associated with identified items. This is something we plan to share 
with the public, our peers, Council, and anyone else interested.  

Question:   Q3.  I do not recall ever having authorizing a significant amount of 
expenditures mid-year funded by an advance on revenues not yet received.  Has the City 
ever done this before, and if so, please provide the details? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: It is rare that a new revenue source is identified such as the County Mental 
Health Millage Fairness Rebate. At the time the new revenue source was identified, the 
timing of payments was unknown and finance thought it was prudent to not budget for the 
full amount of those expected revenues. Since that time, the County has told us we can 
start expecting payments in January, thus allowing new programs to start sooner as 
outlined in the Resolution.  

The City Council did approve a request similar to this one for the AAHC at its September 
4th meeting. R-18-355 “Resolution to Amend the Budget and Appropriate Funds Not to 
Exceed $200,000 from the General Fund Balance to the Ann Arbor Housing Commission 
to Advance Funds for an Emergency Sewer Repair, Water and Electrical Repair, 
Insulation, and Restoration of 1508 Broadway.”  

Question:   Q4.  The largest spending item in the cover memo is $200K for Net Zero 
Affordable Housing. A couple of questions on this $200K: 
 
Q4 (a) Can you please provide the detail behind the $200K including the specific actions 
contemplated? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: Working in consultation with our colleagues at the AAHC, we have identified: 
solar – there is roughly 64kw of solar capacity on the site. We believe this will offset all 
electrical needs when the panels are at peak generation – and potentially during mostly 
sunny days. In addition, to reduce the needed electrical load, we are looking at replacing 
natural gas appliances for super-efficient electric appliances, installing heavy insulation, 
and other energy efficiency upgrades. Because the site was lacking many efficiency 
measures including significant insulation, we should see a significant drop in electrical 
usage at which point solar generation could cover demand when not at peak generation. 



15 
Agenda Response Memo– October 15, 2018 

 

Question:   Q4 (b) Also, please provide the support for choosing these actions first (e.g., 
their being the highest level rage use of dollars)? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: We chose this particular site because of the fact that it was already slated for 
major renovations, meaning that the incremental cost of these actions was fairly low. We 
chose the specific actions because of their return on investment (efficiency activities) and 
then we chose solar energy for two primary reasons: 1) powering the facility with 
renewable energy either entirely or mostly, means that the AAHC will reduce its operating 
expenses and, therefore, have more resources to invest in new units and/or upgrading 
existing units; and 2) solar energy helps move us towards our Council goal of being 
powered by 100% clean and renewable energy.  

Question:   Q4 (c) Will the $200K cover the cost of all actions contemplated at the AA 
Housing Commission sites? If not, how much more spending is anticipated? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: This request of $200k is only for the Broadway affordable housing units. The 
Office of Sustainability and Innovations would like to continue working closely with our 
colleagues at AAHC to turn more affordable housing units into net zero energy usage. 
However, the exact cost of those upgrades is currently unknown as it will depend on the 
specifics of future sites. We certainly hope to bring more of these opportunities to Council 
in the future as it meets many of our City’s goals – primarily those around affordable 
housing, equity, and sustainability/climate action.  

Question:   Q5.  The second resolved clause states that “The Office of Sustainability and 
Innovations staff be authorized to move forward with implementing the work plan as 
outlined.”  The work plan identifies a number of potential strategies and initiatives and (as 
mentioned above) contains very little cost data. Can you please explain exactly what 
Council is approving with this second resolved clause? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: This second resolve clause is just giving the Office of Sustainability and 
Innovations a policy direction to continue moving forward with laying the foundation for 
these other programs. This means continue to look at internal operations to see how we 
can be more efficient and sustainable, exploring how a carbon offset program might work 
and bringing ideas, to the extent warranted, back to Council for consideration and at a 
minimum, and update, etc.  

Question:   Q6.  Can you please provide specific detail on the $39K listed in the cover 
memo for “incremental staffing costs required”? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Based on feedback we have received from a number of Council members, 
the Energy Commission, the Environmental Commission, and other key stakeholders, 
this funding was included to support:  
 
• Energy Intern: $10,000 (10 months) 
• Sustainability Intern: $10,000 (10 months) 



16 
Agenda Response Memo– October 15, 2018 

 

• Equity Fellow: $3,000 
• Modest Salary Increase for Existing Sustainability Analysts: $16,000 ($8,000 each) 

 
Having the financial and the physical capacity to design and implement the programs 
outlined in our work plan is important. The interns we are looking to bring on will help us 
complete our annual greenhouse gas emissions inventory, thereby giving us a sense for 
how we are performing, assist the Office in preparing our first ever annual sustainability 
report, help prepare community messaging materials, and general help lessen the 
logistics burden on our core staff so that they can focus on the substance of creating and 
implementing these high profile programs we have identified.  
 
Question:   Q7.  The cover memo references “immediately supporting renovations at the 
Broadway site”.  Can you please elaborate on what those are and what the impacts ad 
the cost/benefit of the actions will be? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: The Broadway affordable housing site is going to be undergoing emergency 
sewer repair. Council approved an allocation of funds for this cause at its September 4th 
meeting. During this repair, additional updates to the facility will be undertaken. The 
AAHC does not, however, have the resources to bring this facility to net zero energy (or 
as close as possible) and only has the resources to do basic upgrades. The point of the 
collaboration between AAHC and the Office of Sustainability and Innovations is to help 
finance the incremental steps necessary to bring this facility to net zero energy (or as 
close as possible). To do this, we have collaboratively identified: solar – there is roughly 
64kw of solar capacity on the site. We believe this will offset all electrical needs when the 
panels are at peak generation – and potentially during mostly sunny days. In addition, to 
reduce the needed electrical load, we are looking at replacing natural gas appliances for 
super-efficient electric appliances, installing heavy insulation, and other energy efficiency 
upgrades. Because the site was lacking many efficiency measures including significant 
insulation, we should see a significant drop in electrical usage at which point solar 
generation could cover demand when not at peak generation. 

Question:   Q8. The cover memo mentions that the work plan and strategies have been 
reviewed with the Energy Commission and the Environmental Commission.  Have there 
been any reviews with other community stakeholders and if so, can you please provide 
some information on those reviews/discussions? (Councilmember Lumm) 

Response: Yes. We presented the work plan with the Ann Arbor Climate Partnership, 
the Clean Wolverines, the Administrator’s Executive Policy Advisor, City Staff, and have 
discussed elements of it with the Sierra Club Huron Valley chapter. A few members of the 
public have also asked for the work plan and we happily have shared it with them. We 
hope to do a public meeting shortly to get additional feedback and continue refining as 
we consider this work plan, like any good document, to be a living document that will 
change and evolve as we learn what works, what needs adjustment, and as new 
opportunities emerge.  
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Question:   Q9. The work plan mentions a potential “Green Rental housing” program that 
would require property owners to meet a minimum efficiency standard before receiving 
their rental licenses.  Can you please elaborate a bit on that program including how it 
would work, other communities that have a similar program, and what discussions we’ve 
had (if any) with the Apartment Owner’s Association on the program? (Councilmember 
Lumm) 

Response:  We have been working with colleagues in Community Services to outline 
what this program could look like. It is heavily modeled on work in the City of Boulder, 
Colorado. The intent is to ensure that everyone who rents in Ann Arbor is in a residence 
that has met some pre-determined efficiency standard. This efficiency standard will 
improve over time as technology changes and new opportunities emerge. We were 
specifically identified as an ideal location to have a Green Rental Housing program 
because of the high percentage of rental units we have (~55%) combined with the fact 
that we already have requirements around rental units in the City. We are currently 
working on a 1-pager that describes our ideas for the program – which we will first pilot 
to understand its overall viability in Ann Arbor. We will happily bring that flyer back to City 
Council and answer any and all questions you have about the program. Again, we are 
hoping to launch a pilot of this program in FY20 and plan to work in FY19 on laying the 
ground work needed to run that pilot.  

Question:   Please provide an itemized list of expenditures from the $75,000 included in 
the fiscal year 2019 budget for developing a sustainability plan. (Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response:  

• $46,509 will go towards the incremental costs of purchasing our first 3 EVs 
• The remaining $28,491 is un-programmed at the moment given the uncertainty 

associated with this budget amendment. Should the budget amendment be 
unsuccessful, these funds would go towards interns and a slight raise for those in 
the Office.  

• If the budget amendment is successful, these funds will be directly applied towards 
either additional energy efficiency audits and implementation of those audits (per 
a contract with an energy service company such as to Honeywell) or for our Green 
Rental Housing / Rental Efficiency program 

 
Question:   If the Sustainability office has produced a comprehensive sustainability plan, 
as the FY 2019 budget funded, please provide a copy of that plan. (Councilmember 
Eaton) 
 
Response: We have provided to Council a PPT presentation summarizing the work plan 
for FY19-22. When creating this work plan we calculated the greenhouse gas emissions 
potential associated with each of the energy efficiency and renewable energy items in our 
work plan. We have also put estimates on the “softer” strategies (i.e., education and 
engagement). We did not present all of these details to Council in our presentation only 
because of the sheer volume of this information and the fact that we weren’t sure Council 
wanted to be that “in the weeds”. We plan, however, to put together an accessible 
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document that shows our Office’s work plan and the emissions reduction potential 
associated with identified items. This is something we plan to share with the public, our 
peers, Council, and anyone else interested. Should you be interested, however, in seeing 
our working matrix of calculations, we’ll plan to clean that up and share shortly.  
 
Question:   What budget account is being used to pay for the EV? (Councilmember 
Eaton) 

Response: The incremental cost of the Electric Vehicles is coming from the $75,000 of 
County Mental Health Millage Funds “Fairness Rebate” (0100) budgeted for the Office of 
Sustainability and Innovations in FY19 

Question:  Why are the EV chargers being paid for by the Sustainability office rather than 
by the fleet operations? (Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response: In the FY19 budget, no resources were allocated for implementing the Green 
Fleets Policy. Since the Office of Sustainability and Innovations was coming to Council 
for a budget amendment, and because these will be our first 3 EVs and charges for the 
City, we decided it made sense for the Office of Sustainability and Innovations to finance 
these first chargers.  
 
Question:   What did the non-union staff salary review recommend for the sustainability 
staff salaries that this resolution seeks to increase by $18,000 per year? (Councilmember 
Eaton) 
 
Response: The non-union staff salary placed the job description of “Sustainability 
Analyst” in a band between $43,692 and $56,800. A few things to note, however. First, 
no comparable job descriptions were found in the State for these positions meaning that 
data couldn’t validate their range. Secondly, the two staff currently called “Sustainability 
Analysts” are performing jobs that do not match these job descriptions. As such, the 
intention is to place them in new jobs (with new job descriptions) that reflect the job they 
are doing and that we need them to do in order to fully design and implement our work 
plan.  
 
We would like to note, however, that, based on conversations with certain Council 
members, we have adjusted this request for funding to the following:  
• Energy Intern: $10,000 (10 months) 
• Sustainability Intern: $10,000 (10 months) 
• Equity Fellow: $3,000 
• Modest Salary Increase for Existing Sustainability Analysts: $16,000 ($8,000 each) 
 
Question:   Which of these proposed budget items can or should be funded from other 
sources, such as Green Fleets or the A2 Housing Commission or staff Professional 
Development, etc.?   (Councilmember Bannister) 
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Response: It’s a fair question but, unfortunately, none of these items can currently be 
funded by other programs due to budget constraints. We do anticipate, however, strong 
partnerships (both in terms of money and collaboration) going forward with: fleet (green 
fleets policy); AAHC (re: net zero energy affordable housing units); emergency services 
(re: resilience hubs); community services (re: rental efficiency programs); and many 
others. We view the Office of Sustainability and Innovations as a key partner in helping 
all City departments become more sustainable!  

B – 2 – An Ordinance to Create the Independent Community Police Oversight 
Commission (Ordinance No. ORD-18-30) 

Question:   Shall the ordinance or bylaws be printed for the public and distributed at or 
before the meeting? A second reading requires 24-hour advanced distribution of an 
ordinance (to City Council). Could this same idea be extended to the public? 
meeting. (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response:   Agenda packets are available electronically via Legistar.  One public copy 
of the printed agenda packet is also kept at the City Clerk’s Office front counter and is 
available for viewing by the public during the Council meeting. 
 
Question:   Will members of council provide amendments to the public well in advance 
of the meeting and PH-4?  I expect people will want to speak to issues related to each 
proposed amendment and won’t be able to do so if the text isn’t shared with the public in 
advance of the meeting. (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response:  This is up to the Councilmember introducing an amendment. 
 
Question:   Can Council members call on TF members to speak and respond during the 
B-2, DC-1, and DC-2 portions of the meeting? It seems so, based on the "Rules of the 
Council and Pertinent Charter Provisions." (Councilmember Bannister) 

Response: Council Rule 7 under the heading “Members of Audience Addressing 
Council” provides that “Upon the request of a member of the Council, a member of the 
audience shall be permitted to address the Council at a time other than during public 
commentary, unless a majority of members of Council object.” 

C-1 – An Ordinance to Amend Section 9:38 and 9:42 of Chapter 107 (Animals) of 
the Code of the City of Ann Arbor Regarding the Addition of Ducks to the 
Referenced Sections 
 
Question:   Q1.  Can you please provide data on the number of complaints (if any) there 
have been related to the chicken ordinance since it was adopted? Also, please provide 
some texture on the nature of the complaints? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: “Animal complaints” is the broad category used by dispatch. There are well 
over a thousand animal complaints from January 1, 2017 until present. A narrative search 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/city-clerk/Documents/Council%20rules%202018%20as%20approved.pdf
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/city-clerk/Documents/Council%20rules%202018%20as%20approved.pdf
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of those complaints revealed approximately 25 were related to chickens. Those appear 
to be primarily noise, chickens not contained or odor related. 
 
Question:   Q2. How many permits have been approved under the existing chicken 
ordinance? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: There are currently 122 active permits. Since 2008, 209 total permits have 
been issued. 
 
Question:   Q3.  Can staff please comment on any potential issues you see on the 
ordinance changes to (1) add ducks and/or (2) increase the maximum number of poultry 
permitted from 4 to 6? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: From a licensing perspective, we don’t see any issue with the birds being 
chickens or ducks. We already allow up to 6 total birds with the 5-year permit (neighbor 
consent required) or 2 total birds for a 1-year permit (no neighbor consent required). 
The change from four to six birds occurred with the last ordinance update in 2017. 
 
Question:   Q4.  Of the other municipalities we know of who allow chickens, do we know 
if they also allow ducks? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The following cities advertise the keeping of ducks as part of their urban 
agriculture ordinances: Portland, OR; Eugene, OR; Seattle, WA; and Fort Collins, CO. 
Staff could not confirm other Michigan cities. 
  
DC-1 – Resolution to Increase the FY19 General Fund Budget of the Ann Arbor 
Police Department by $30,000.00 to Provide for the Independent Community Police 
Oversight Commission (8 Votes Required) 
 
Question:   It references $5,000 already spent on oversight, can you offer any 
clarification about this use of funds?  Is this support intended to be a police officer? How 
do you expect this money to be spent? What is the intention of this 
proposal? (Councilmember Bannister) 
 
Response: Funds were spent for administrative support from the Chief’s office manager 
for scheduling of meetings, loading documents on Legistar etc… as well as U.M. 
assistants providing transcription at Task Force meetings. 
 
Question:   The 2015 budget (link here) included a recurring allocation of upwards of 
$180,000 for 2 full-time officers to do “community engagement.” So in the last five years 
that’s nearly $800,000 plus Hillard Heintze and accreditation, etc.--or rather, more than a 
million dollars spent on “community relations,” most going directly into the AAPD 
budget.  Are there any clarifying comments on how this money has been 
spent?  (Councilmember Bannister) 
 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/financial-reporting/Documents/Budget%20Book%20for%20Web.pdf
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Response: In addition to the audit of the police department, most of these funds were in 
support of two full time officers being assigned to the Community Engagement Unit 
(CEU). CEU provides a broad spectrum of services (please see links below).  
 
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/default.aspx 
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Presentations-
and-Tours.aspx  
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Neighborhood-
Events.aspx  
 
DC-4 – Resolution to Approve the Master Deed for the Collective on Fifth 
Condominium at 319 S. Fifth Avenue 
 
Question:   Q1.  The resolved clauses include approval of a “waiver of the requirement 
in the agreement that the City agree to a Master Deed for the Development prior to 
September 28th and waiver of the requirement to enter into a Council-approved Workforce 
Housing Covenant for the development prior to September 28th.”  Wouldn’t that also apply 
to the Parking Agreement?  And given that Council can simply waive this requirement, 
why is it necessary to approve the Master Deed tonight and why was it necessary to 
approve the Covenant and Parking agreement previously rather than dealing with these 
documents after the November 6th referendum vote? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The waiver language is included for the Workforce Housing Covenant 
because it’s anticipated that signatures would be obtained at the time of closing.  This 
language makes it consistent with how the Parking Agreement and Master Deed will be 
handled.   
The City agreed to negotiate in good faith to complete the three agreements during the 
Due Diligence period ending September 28th. The Master Deed was not complete for 
approval by either party at that time. The Master Deed has been placed on the first 
Council Agenda after completion in order to be as consistent as possible with the timing 
of the Agreement of Sale, and to minimize the time required for waiver. Council is not 
required to waive the completion deadline, and if Council chooses not to it would 
effectively end the transaction. 
 
Question:   Q2.  The cover memo states that “Given that the Development has not gone 
through the site planning process, these documents are subject to change as other details 
are finalized regarding the development.”  Given that, why would be approving the 
documents now rather than later in the site plan process when better definition is 
available?  Also, please confirm that Council would approve any documents that are 
revised? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: The Developer wanted the Master Deed to be completed earlier in the 
process so that they could have some certainty regarding how the condominium would 
be structured for the purpose of site planning and financing. This was incorporated into 
the Agreement of Sale which requires that the Master Deed to be completed during the 
Due Diligence period.  The Master Deed is being approved substantially in the form 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/default.aspx
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Presentations-and-Tours.aspx
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Presentations-and-Tours.aspx
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Neighborhood-Events.aspx
https://www.a2gov.org/departments/police/community-engagement/Pages/Neighborhood-Events.aspx
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attached, and after approval as to form and substance by the City Attorney. The Master 
Deed will only return to Council if there are significant changes resulting in the 
document no longer being substantially in the form of that attached.   
 
 
Question:   Q3.  The cover memo indicates that the “Condominium Association will be 
controlled equally by the City and the Developer and costs of maintenance and repair for 
common areas will also be equal.” A couple of questions on that: Q3 (a) Can you please 
describe in layman’s terms what the ‘common areas” are? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response:  
 
Question:   Q3 (b) How can the common areas be finalized before the site plan process 
has even begun? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Common areas, also called common elements, are the portion of a 
condominium that are of shared use, and are not a part an individual unit. 
 
Question:   Q3 (c)  What is your rough projection of the annual costs for maintenance 
and repair? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: We will not have projections on the annual costs for maintenance and repair 
until more is known about the final design of the building. 
 
Question:   Q3 (d) Can you please confirm that the cost sharing does not include the 
construction period when Core Spaces will be using the structure for construction 
activities and they are responsible for maintenance and repair? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: It does not include the construction period. The Cross-Easement, 
Development and Construction Agreement will address this issue and will be completed 
when more is known about the final design of the building. 
 
Question:   Q3 (e) If the Condominium Association is “controlled equally” by the City and 
Core Spaces, what happens if the parties don’t agree/how are disputes handled? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Any unresolved disputes will be subject to mandatory binding arbitration. 
 
Question:   Q4. In addition to the Parking Agreement, Workforce Housing Covenant, and 
master Deed, are there other documents to be agreed outside of the normal site plan 
development agreement? (Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: Yes. The following agreements will need to be completed prior to closing: 

• Cross-Easement, Development and Construction Agreement: This Agreement 
will provide for how the site will operate during construction, including access to 
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the parking structure, access to the construction site, and orderly construction of 
the project that will minimize any negative effect of the operation of the parking 
structure.  

• Plaza Area Easement: This Easement will establish the specific components of 
the public plaza, as well as rules for its operation. 

• Rooftop Easement: This Easement allows the City to place communication 
equipment on the roof of the project. 

 
 
DC-5 – Resolution Authorizing the City of Ann Arbor to be Listed as a Supporting 
Municipality in an Amicus Brief to be filed with the Michigan Court of Appeals in 
RPF Oil Co v Genesee County and Genesee County Health Dep’t (Ct App Docket 
No. 344735) 
 
Question:   Regarding DC-5, if the Michigan Court of Appeals upholds the lower court 
ruling (and it is not appealed further), does that mean Ann Arbor’s ordinance is voided? 
(Councilmember Lumm) 
 
Response: It is not possible to say, at this time, whether the City ordinance would be 
voided if the Court of Appeals upholds the lower court’s ruling that voids the Genesee 
County ordinance.  A published opinion by the Court of Appeals would be binding; an 
unpublished opinion would not be binding.  The effect of a published opinion on the City’s 
ordinance would depend on the legal reasoning the Court of Appeals uses to uphold the 
voiding of the Genesee County ordinance and then analyzing whether that reasoning 
applies similarly to the City’s ordinance.  
 
Question:   The sixth whereas clause includes a typographical error. It refers to RPF Oil 
Company as “RFP Oil Company”. (Councilmember Eaton) 
 
Response: The typo has been corrected. 

 
 
  

 



MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:   Park Advisory Commission 
 
FROM: Colin Smith, Parks & Recreation Services Manager 
 
CC:  Sumedh Bahl, Community Services Area Administrator 
 
DATE:  October 21, 2014 
 
SUBJECT: Information regarding Fuller Park parking lot 
 
 
On September 15, 2014, Council passed resolution R-14-323 asking PAC to provide 
recommendations to Council by November 6, 2014 regarding the Fuller Park Parking 
Lot lease with the University of Michigan. Areas to reconsider included lease rates, 
length of lease duration, the history of parking in Fuller Park, and the relationship of the 
parking lot to identified initiatives in the PROS plan. 
 
This memorandum provides a summary of information that staff has collected, along 
with an appendix of attachments in order to provide as much information as possible for 
PAC to make a fully considered recommendation. 
 
History of parking at Fuller Park 
 
Fuller Park has a long history and established precedent of leasing parking to non-park 
users, even prior to the establishment of the parking lot on the south side of Fuller 
Road. Records show that in 1972 St. Joseph Mercy Hospital leased parking for their 
employees at Fuller Park. In 1980, Council, recognizing that the parking lot was 
consistently used by individuals for reasons other than recreational purposes 
established permit parking, managed by the Parking System Division of the City, for up 
to 115 spaces at Fuller Park, between September and April. Proceeds from the sale of 
the permits were deposited as revenue into the Fuller recreation account. In 1986 
Council passed another resolution to provide parking at Fuller Park, including the newly 
developed ‘gravel’ lot, increasing the amount of spaces for rent to over 210. Revenues 
for permit sales were again designated for deposit in the Fuller Park revenue budget. In 
1990 the Mayor and City Administrator discussed developing a parking lot on the south 
side of Fuller Road in Fuller Park, recognizing the potential for an additional source of 
revenue. The Parks department noted the desire for the establishment of an additional 
soccer field in that area, along with a need for additional parking to service the soccer 
field and park. In May, 1993 the University proposed using the space for temporary 
parking during the construction of the Cancer and Geriatric Units on the hospital 
campus. The University proposed paying $70,000 for the construction of a temporary 
lot. PAC considered this proposal in May, 1993 and requested that the Fuller parking lot 
proposal and the Fuller/Oak Way right-of-way be tied together during negotiations 
between the City and the UM. In July, 1993 PAC unanimously approved a plan and 



agreement that placed a parking lot in Fuller Park on the south side of Fuller Road. In 
exchange for the parking lot agreement the University would use the lot at times not in 
conflict with park use and the University would grant an easement to the City to 
accommodate moving the Fuller/Oak Way ROW to avoid identified Burr Oak trees. In 
September, 1993 City Council approved an agreement with the UM for a joint use 
parking lot agreement at Fuller Park. Terms of the agreement included the University 
funding the design and construction of a 250 space parking lot at a cost not to exceed 
$375,000. The lease of the parking spaces was for a period of 15 years, with the 
University having an option to renew the lease for successive 5 year periods upon the 
same terms and conditions. The agreement also noted the Oakway Road easement. In 
2009 Council approved a new lease with the UM for Fuller Parking lot, for two years, 
with two successive two year renewal options. The agreement continued the 
arrangement of the parking lots availability for rental being based on recreational needs 
first. During the summer parking for swimming, soccer field usage, and general park 
usage requires use of all lots at certain times.   
 
Appendix ‘A’ provides documentation related to numerous key dates referenced above, 
the Council resolution asking PAC to reconsider the proposed Fuller Parking lease, a 
map of the area, and PAC’s original resolution recommending approval of the lease.  
 
Fuller Parking Lot lease charges 
 
Council has previously approved the amount charged for Fuller Parking lot, so an 
established base exists from which future lease amounts are derived. 
 
 South Lot North Lot North Gravel Total 
1994 – 1998 $25,000 NA NA NA 

1997 – 2003 $26,875 NA NA NA 

2004 – 2008 $28,890 NA NA NA 
2009 – 2010 $31,057 $31,057 $5,579 $69,552 
2010 - 2012 $33,198 $33,198 $6,359 $72,765 
2012 - 2014 $35,890 $35,890 $6,875 $78,665 
 
NA = During this time the City sold permits for parking in the North lots. Comprehensive 
revenue figures are not available. 
 
  
Over the years a steady increase to the base amounts has occurred. The proposed 
lease does not include an increase for 2014 – 2016. However, the UM has provided 
parking resources off Canal Street for overflow Argo Canoe Livery parking at no charge 
to the City. The UM allows the City to temporarily advertise and sign the use of the lots 
for overflow Livery parking on the weekends, providing as many as 100 additional 
spaces.  
 
The Fuller parking lot is signed as a ‘yellow’ lot for University parking permit holders. 
The cost for a ‘yellow’ permit is $153.00 annually. One method for relating the amount 



the University pays to the City is to take the amount of spots available and multiply by 
the annual permit fee the University charges its users. This amounts to $74,205 
(approximately 485 spaces multiplies by $153.00). However, the University does not 
have access to the parking lots on the weekends or after 5pm, so effectively the parking 
lots are leased less than 50% of the year.  
 
This amount is significantly less than DDA parking options; however the Fuller parking 
lots are not in the DDA district, are not covered, and in some instances are not paved. 
For the sake of comparison, the 415 W. Washington Lot, uncovered and unpaved and 
managed by the DDA is available for a monthly rate of $90.00, translating to an annual 
rate of $1,080.00. 
 
Suggestions from the public have included charging the UM a rate more in line with a 
‘blue’ permit cost. This would result in roughly quintupling the existing lease amounts. 
Included in your attachments is a UM parking map that shows what lots are ‘yellow’, 
‘blue’, or ‘gold’. Generally, the proximity to work places appears to drive the designation.  
 
Appendix ‘B’ provides UM parking rates and locations and DDA parking rates for 
surface lots and an email regarding lease rates   
 
 
Parking lot relationship to the PROS plan 
 
Staff has reviewed the relationship between the parking lot location on the south side of 
Fuller and locations for proposed shared use paths illustrated in the PROS Plan and 
Non-motorized Transportation Plan. The proposed shared-use path is listed as 8 – 10’ 
wide. 
 
There is approximately 36 - 48’ of land between the southernmost boundary of the 
parking lot and the railroad ROW property boundary line. A wider path (10’) such as the 
one running alongside the Cascades, would fit within the existing layout, and allow for 
the recommended 2’ feet graded buffer area on either side of the path, per construction 
standards.  
 
Appendix ‘C’ provides documents from PROS plan and Non-motorized plan and an 
email regarding the relationship of these plans to the parking lot lease.  
 
Burr Oaks relationship to Fuller Parking 
 
As mentioned above, the 1993 agreement with the UM included a ROW easement to 
the City for up to 4.31 acres for construction of the realigned Fuller Road near the VA 
hospital. The intent behind relocating the road was to save a grove of Burr oak trees.  
 
On September 22, the city’s Urban Forestry and Natural Resources Planning 
Coordinator met with Veterans Administration (VA) Hospital staff for a site visit to 
assess and discuss trees on the VA property.   Several areas of the property were 



assessed during the site visit and they are identified in the attached map.  The field visit 
started at the dirt contractor parking lot off Fuller Court.  At this site, City staff observed 
two dead Hickory trees within the parking lot, an oak tree that is showing signs of 
decline at the southeast corner of the parking lot and a dead oak tree approximately 15-
20 feet east of the parking lot.  The two Hickory trees appear to have died due to soil 
compaction caused by vehicles parking on the trees’ roots, and the oak on the corner of 
the parking lot also appears to be suffering damage due to soil compaction.  The 
suspected cause of death of the dead oak tree located outside the contractor parking lot 
could not be determined. 
 
The second area inspected was northeast of the VA parking structure.  This area is also 
a dirt parking lot and contains staff vehicles and VA emergency buses.  City staff 
observed several dead Burr oak trees in this parking area. Vehicles have been parked 
on the roots of these trees and they also appear to have died due to soil compaction.  
 
City staff and VA staff walked through the wooded area east of the VA parking structure 
and west of Fuller Road.  This wooded area is owned in part by the VA and in part by 
the University of Michigan. The trees within this area are maintained as a natural 
ecosystem, and they appear to be in good health.    This woodlot contains many large 
oak trees, including two Burr oaks that are just east of the VA Hospital entrance off 
Fuller Road and these trees also appear to be in good health. 
 
While the City does not have jurisdiction over trees on the VA or University properties, 
city staff provided multiple recommendations to VA staff to address the dead trees and 
to preserve and protect remaining trees on their property.  The VA staff was receptive to 
suggestions provided by city staff.   
 
Appendix ‘D’ includes a report from the City forester, maps related to the Burr Oak 
grove, and related information.  
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Ann Arbor Station  
Chronology and Background 
September 4, 2018 
 

• City’s application, April 2011, included a required  Statement of Work describing a project 
location referring solely to the site along Fuller Road 

• Initial Grant award and Agreement between Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) and Michigan 
Department of Transportation (MDOT) September 2011. $3.5M  80% Federal 20% Local  

 
o Grant funding assumed a thorough Alternatives Analysis (AA) process prior to 

preparation of a complete Environmental Assessment (EA) for a single site and 
associated 4(f) analysis for the defined site, Fuller Park. Preliminary (PE) was to follow 
completion of the EA process.  The production and completion of a Finding of No 
Significant Impact (FONSI) is explicitly listed under Task 3 Environmental Review in the 
grant application, with Task 4 being PE 

 
o MDOT/City Agreed to complete an FRA-approved Environmental clearance document 

for the project at this location and also consider the required “No-Build” option in the 
environmental review. 

 
o The Agreement referenced the completion of a 4(f) compliance review – given the site 

proposed in the application is within a local park   
 

• Following FRA staff guidance eight site alternatives were identified and winnowed down to four 
site alternatives in a Phase I Alternatives Analysis (AA) report dated October 2014 

 
o AECOM and the City attempted to move the AA forward in response to FRA guidance.    

 
o During development of Alternatives Analysis Phase II, in December 2014, FRA staff 

responded to an AECOM technical report by “directing” the local project team to bring 
the Michigan Central Depot (MCD) to the same level of design of other build options 
under consideration.  The AECOM has submitted clear documentation demonstrating 
and stating this National Register Historic structure and site were not a good fit for the 
project. 

 
• The local team expended time and resources developing additional detail to include the MCD as 

an alternative in all further efforts per FRA direction.   
 

o There were several teleconference sessions that occurred between the City’s Project 
Team, MDOT and the FRA to clarify information necessary to satisfy FRA’s requirements 
for an AA.   FRA staff provided example reports for the City Team to use as AA guide. 
Subsequent communications from the FRA indicated they “no longer support that 
report’s approach. “ This resulted in preparation several iterations and major revisions 
to the methodologies employed in this analysis. 

 
• AA Phase II draft submitted to FRA March 25, 2016  
• FRA responded with comments on April 2016 
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• City resubmittal AA Phase II, June 6, 2016 
• FRA review completed July 8, 2016 
• City responded August 11, 2016 
•  

o Failing to obtain FRA’s approval to move only one site forward from the AA process into 
the Environmental Assessment (EA), the local team agreed to bring four build 
alternatives forward into the EA.  FRA’s direction below: 

“Following up on our conversation this morning, NEPA requires that the federal 
agency (FRA) evaluate all reasonable and feasible alternatives. Alternatives are 
determined feasible if they meet the project’s purpose and need. Because the 
alternatives under consideration are all feasible and none of them have been 
determined infeasible, FRA suggests carrying all the design alternatives forward 
for evaluation in the EA. 

 Melissa” 
 

• FRA accepts AA Phase II report recommending four sites carried into the EA on August 30, 2016 
 
o FRA stated that the EA process will provide additional information allowing for selection 

of a preferred alternative.  FRA declares the Ann Arbor Station AA Phase II completed 
September 2016. 

 
• November 11, 2016, AECOM submitted correspondence to MI SHPO coordination related to 

Cultural Resources.  FRA subsequently notifies AECOM to stop communicating with the SHPO 
and establishes only the FRA can coordinate Cultural Resources communications with the MI 
SHPO 
 

o FRA Staff did not resume formal coordination with the SHPO until summer 2018 
 

• Initial draft EA submitted to FRA in December 2016, including technical reports e.g., traffic 
engineering report, etc.  

 
• May 2017, round three of submit, comment, revise and continue to receive “new” requests for 

work such as conduct of Historic Structure Report for the Michigan Central Depot. 
 
o FRA advised the City that grant funding was to end in summer 2017, with time for 

performance extended to the end of the Federal FY, September 2018.  FRA offered a 
tapered match with the FRA agreeing to incur all project costs as federal share allowing the 
City to continue to work on the project using local resources to match the federal funds 
awarded. 

 
• Following FRA direction PE initiated on Four build alternatives 
• June 2017 Draft EA provided to MDOT/FRA for Review 
• June 30, 2017, City continues development of EA but suspends PE activities on all four sites due 

to contract sun setting 
 

o Total Federal costs incurred approximately  $1.46M  
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• September 15, 2017,  City provides EA to FRA for Signature 
• September 2017 FRA approves EA for publication and comment period. City facilitates 45 day 

public review process 
• November 2, 2017 Public comment period ends. 
 

o November 21, 2017, Comment and Response document and draft 4(f) finding as well as 
preliminary FONSI forwarded to FRA 

o  
• February 7, 2018, City receives FRA comments of draft materials 
• March 30, 2018, AECOM prepares revised EA, submitted  to FRA 
• April 26, 2018,  PE activity resumes on Fuller Road Site  - following FRA;’s guidance: 

 
“In reviewing the quarterly report for FR-HSR-0066, I am extremely concerned that PE is 
“suspended” and completion of the scope of work is “at-risk.” As requested many times 
previously, FRA asks that the MDOT and its subgrantee, the City of Ann Arbor, move 
forward and complete PE for the City’s identified Preferred Alternative – the Fuller Park 
Road Alternative – immediately to ensure that all grant deliverables can be received by 
FRA and reviewed prior to the expiration of the grant on December 31, 2018. With only 7 
months remaining to complete the grant scope of work, there is no time for further 
delay. The quality of the City’s deliverables to date have required multiple rounds of 
review and revision before FRA can accept the deliverables as complete. Therefore, to 
allow sufficient time for review and revision, FRA again asks that PE activities resume 
immediately.  
 
Further, FRA did not agree and has not advised that PE should be “suspended” until 
there is a de minimis finding for Section 4(f) of the U.S. Department of Transportation 
Act is complete. As reminder, FRA would make a finding pursuant to Section 4(f) at the 
same time FRA would issue an environmental decision document, which is anticipated to 
be a Finding of No Significant Impact. PE is to be completed concurrently with the NEPA 
process as FRA cannot issue an environmental decision without confirming that the final 
PE deliverables have been fully evaluated in the environmental document. 
 
If you need further clarification, please let me know and I will arrange a conference call. 
Please inform FRA when PE has resumed.   
 
Melissa Hatcher 
Federal Railroad Administration” 

 
• June 1, 2018, FRA response to redrafted EA  document 
•  

o Requirement to prepare revised EA and conduct associated 30 day public comment 
period.   FONSI will not be issued until both NEPA process and  PE are satisfactorily 
completed 

o  
• August 16, 2018, Authorization to conduct required Archaeological Inventory was authorized by 

FRA.  This is a prerequisite to the preparation of the FONSI 
• August 2018 Archaeological survey completed 
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o Total City commitment to date $814,109 resulting in city share well in excess of the 20% 
local share of the original grant.  (An additional almost $100K amendment from AECOM,  
the NEPA contractor to complete EA process is pending 
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